Chapter 3 World Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples in the Canadian Context: A Study of Conservative Government Rhetoric and Resistance

K.J. Verwaayen

Abstract Canada promotes itself as a nation of peacemakers concerned with justice. However, in its dealing with Indigenous peoples the reality does not reflect the rhetoric. Despite pressure from both within and outside the country, Canada initially would not sign the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples. When it finally signed in 2010 the government explained to the Canadian public that the document's goals and recognitions are "aspirational" (and not legally binding). My chapter addresses the Conservative government's justifications for delay and denial, as well as the ways in which its eventual adoption of the Rights document misappropriates the document's language and intent. Specifically, I argue that the Declaration's objectives, to protect/enshrine the rights of Indigenous peoples and ensure processes of participation, cooperation, and consultation between governments and Indigenous peoples have been co-opted and re-directed against Canada's First Nations communities. This chapter examines the legal challenges of Indigenous women against such discriminatory legislation. I conclude that for peacebuilding to be real and meaningful, Canadian governments must transform rhetoric into reality and vigorously protect (rather than resist) Indigenous rights through law.

Keywords Indian Act · Bill C-3 · Consultation · Alibi · Missing and murdered Indigenous women · Sharon McIvor · United Nations · Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples

K.J. Verwaayen is Associate Professor in Women's Studies and Feminist Research, and Chair of Graduate Studies in Centre for Transitional Justice and Post-Conflict Reconstruction, The University of Western Ontario, Canada: Email: kjverwaa@uwo.ca. She works in the areas of contemporary Canadian women's literature, feminist literary theory, and Indigenous women's writing; trauma and testimony studies; global and Indigenous feminisms. She is currently co-editing (with Wendy Pearson, Ernie Blackmore and Renée E. Bedard) First Women and the Politics of Looking: Gender, Indigeneity and Representation in Canada. She has recently published in Contemporary Women's Writing; Canadian Literature; a/b: Auto/Biography Studies; British Journal of Arts and Social Science, among others.

[©] The Author(s) 2017

²⁹

Canada has numerous examples of internal unpeacemaking (Calliou 1995).

The consistent feature of policies considered, established, and maintained by Canada with respect to Indigenous peoples has been our termination (Chrisjohn and Tanya 2009).

Invasion is a structure not an event (Patrick Wolfe, in Cannon 2014).

3.1 Aspirational Versus Actionable: The Ties that (Do not) Bind

September 13, 2015, marked the eighth anniversary of the adoption of the Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples¹ by the United Nations General Assembly. Canada played a significant role in the drafting of the Declaration, yet the election of the Harper Conservative government in Canada's 2006 federal vote was a critical factor in Canada's opposition to, and delay in, signing the Declaration, including the country's encouragement to other UN member nations to oppose it.² The Harper government, as a member of the CANZUS coalition (composed of Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and US), and the sole eligible voting CANZUS member; attempted unsuccessfully to defeat the Declaration first presented before the United Human Rights Council in 2006, and all four member countries united to block its adoption in the UN General Assembly (Benjamin et al. 2010: 63), only relenting in 2010 after amendments were made to protect their centralised sovereignty. The actions of the Canadian government follow a historical pattern of raced and sexed discriminatory laws and policies in contravention of international human rights encouragements, obligations, and legal requirements.

In November 2010, "Canada's Statement of Support on the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples" was issued online by the federal government (Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development Canada [AANDC] 2010). The statement endorsed the government's "opportunity to reiterate our commitment to continue working in partnership with Aboriginal peoples in creating a better Canada," but reminded the public that Canada's participation in the tenets of the Declaration is *not* legally binding (AANDC 2010). Indeed, the semantic deceit here, when read against the broader context of government—Indigenous relations in Canada, might appear to be an *undercutting* of support in its articulation. One of the primary issues of concern is the discrepancy between how the Conservative government understands "Canada" and a "better Canada" and its commitment to partnership and the rights of Canada's Indigenous peoples. This

¹The full, unmediated text of the Declaration is available at: http://indigenousfoundations.arts.ubc. ca/home/global-indigenous-issues/un-declaration-on-the-rights-of-indigenous-peoples.html.

²The Conservative position was in contravention of support for the Declaration by senior bureaucrats, the three opposition parties, and the Parliamentary Committee on Aboriginal Affairs. See Benjamin et al. (2010: 63–4).

criticism is perhaps best encapsulated by The Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada's assertion in its Final Report of 2015 that, "we believe that the provisions and the vision of the Declaration do not currently enjoy government acceptance" (188).

Central to this discussion are Canada's objections in September 2014 to the "Outcome Document" adopted by the UN General Assembly at the World Conference on Indigenous Peoples (WCIP) to facilitate Implementation of the Declaration. Canada, the sole dissenter, filed an objection around the issue of "free, prior and informed consent" for Indigenous groups/communities, which, it argued:

could be interpreted as providing a veto to Aboriginal groups and in that regard, cannot be reconciled with Canadian law, as it exists ... [and] would *risk fettering Parliamentary supremacy*... [T]he Crown may justify the infringement of an Aboriginal or Treaty right if it meets a stringent test to reconcile Aboriginal rights with a broader public interest. ("Canada's Statement on the World Conference," 2014; emphasis added).

The Statement concluded with the government's commitment to "improve the well-being of Aboriginal Canadians, based on our shared history, respect, and a desire to move forward together". However, the determination to deny Indigenous communities the right to prevent development on their own lands shows the exercise of a form of state-centred neo-colonialism.

The Conservative's revisionist position can be traced to Prime Minister Stephen Harper's 2009 fantastical statement on Canada's benevolent history of liberal democracy:

We are one of the most stable regimes in history. There are very few countries that can say for nearly 150 years they've had the same political system without any social breakdown, political upheaval or invasion. We are unique in that regard. We also have no history of colonialism (Aaron Wherry, cited in Henderson/Wakeham 2009: 1).

Challenges to the Prime Minister's attempt to erase Canada's colonial history³ and the violence perpetuated against Canada's Aboriginal peoples through European colonisation, as well as its legacy of racially-grounded discriminatory policies and actions and the complexity of their intergenerational effects are increasingly recognised. While Canada can be said, in its preliminary public accounting of governmental wrongs, to have entered the "age of reconciliation" in the 21st century, scholars have begun to examine how the acknowledgment of state-generated trauma and the culture of redress can serve particular symbolising

³There is a long history of denial in this country. As Lynne Davis recounts, the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples (RCAP) released its final report in 1996; RCAP contended that relationships between Indigenous and non-Indigenous peoples in Canada could change only with radical break from our colonial past toward recognition, respect, responsibility. Governments, Davis argues, largely ignored the Report's findings and potential (2010: 3). The TRC Executive Summary also notes that the majority of the Commission's recommendations "were never implemented" (TRC 2015: 7).

functions that perform a reversal of a state's rhetoric of intention. In earlier work (2013) I have addressed this as the government's consumptive and substitutive trope of hearing for healing—for taking and taking in, but not the ethically accountable action of taking up.

The official government webpage which functions more like a publicity campaign than a genuine attempt to acknowledge the gaps between the Declaration's mandate and Canadian federal practices, states:

Under this government, there has been a shift in Canada's relationship with First Nations, Inuit and Métis peoples, exemplified by the Prime Minister's historic apology to former students of Indian Residential Schools, the creation of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission, the apology for relocation of Inuit families to the High Arctic and the honouring of Métis veterans at Juno Beach. These events charted a new path for this country as a whole, one marked by hope and reconciliation and focused on cherishing the richness and depth of diverse Aboriginal cultures (AANDC 2010).

The characterisation of the government-as-explorer "chart[ing] a new path for this country" is a telling colonial metaphor. While on one hand I do not mean to diminish these and other actions undertaken by the federal administration, *nor* especially the tireless work of Indigenous individuals and groups toward real and meaningful action-change (including participation in these and other government 'events'), on the other hand, Canada's Aboriginal peoples are increasingly suspicious of government rhetoric of reconciliation as an alibi for material action, perhaps best encapsulated in the rising movement Idle No More. Again, the problem is not so much that the government page 'spins' its involvement in self-enhancing ways but rather that, weighed against a number of government actions and inactions with material consequences for the dignity, health, safety and respect of Indigenous peoples in this country, these claims, intentions, and actions become suspect through context and pattern. There is a critical breach in the public trust.

⁴For further discussion of rhetorical performance as substitutive for government action, see Chrisjohn/Wasacase (2009), Henderson/Wakeham (2009), and Verwaayen (2013), among others. ⁵I do not mean to relegate this powerful grassroots-become-global movement—for civil rights, sovereignty, and environmental protection in Canada—to a footnote. See Pam Palmater: "In general, Idle No More was opposition to the immediate threat before us–Prime Minister Harper's aggressive 'assimilatory' legislative plan *meant to break up our communities* and assimilate First Nations peoples. It also was opposition to the substantial funding cuts to our political and advocacy organizations and communities that were designed to silence our voices when the legislation was brought into fruition" (qtd. in Radia 2012; emphasis added). But as I haven't scope here to appropriately address the aims, methods, and (*sometimes* contested) impact of Idle No More, I point readers instead to information on the movement at its homepage: http://www.idlenomore.ca/. This page offers not only a history of Idle and resources, but ongoing/current political activities, and a call to action for all.

⁶As Chrisjohn and Wasacase note, there are a number of long-standing examples of deep harm perpetrated by previous Canadian governments against Indigenous peoples in addition to status violence against Indigenous women: the residential school system, the "60s Scoop", treatment of Native veterans; failures in relation to health care, housing, water, and overall economic responsibility; "the list seems endless" (2009). See also Leanne Simpson (2011: 22) on reconciliation.

Thus, while the Harper administration has moved to formulate some constructive changes, there also have been legal challenges launched *against* Indigenous rights and dignity, some of which I will now discuss, with specific attention to raced and sexed discrimination of Indigenous women in Canada and their descendants.

3.2 Canada's Indian Act, Its History of Raced and Sexed Discrimination, and Ongoing Colonisation

Since at least 1876, Canada's Indigenous peoples—that is, those established as 'Indian' under Canadian law—have been governed by federal legislation known as The Indian Act, recognised since its inception as a legislative impetus toward (cultural) genocide and which institutionalised gender inequality in Canadian law. The Act defined 'Indian' as male; while women and children were seen as dependent extensions of husbands and fathers. Indeed, by 1951, European patriarchal and patrilineal values were formally codified in the Act under Section 12(1)b, the "marry out" clause: a woman registered with status under the Act who married a non-Indian (that is, non-status) man would lose her status—along with its attendant entitlements, like traditional hunting and fishing rights, the right to reside on her reserve, inherit property there, and be buried in her community; and to collect treaty annuities and access federal programs, among other rights and services negotiated or established by treaty. Because a man's status determined those of his wife and children, a registered Indian male would retain his status and also would transmit status to his non-Indian wife and to their children.

There is a long record of various forms of resistance by Indigenous women in Canada against this gendered institutional violence, with parallel history of government resistance and blockage against these efforts. The case of Sandra Lovelace is illustrative. Lovelace, a Maliseet woman originally from the Tobique reserve had married out, lost status, and moved away with her husband; her marriage dissolved, she divorced, and sought to return to her reserve. But because of the "marry out" punishments of 12(1)b, Lovelace was not entitled to housing or band services. She was without status and, it appeared, legal remedy. Since Canada's highest domestic court had already ruled against Indigenous women's complaint of sexism and racism, Lovelace took her case to the United Nations Committee on Human Rights (UNCHR). The UNCHR decided, in 1981, in Lovelace's favour, citing, in particular, that "the major loss to a person ceasing to be Indian is the loss of the cultural benefits

⁷The federal government had challenged earlier anti-discrimination cases against 12(1)b launched independently by Jeannette Corbiere Lavell (Anishinaabe, Wikwemikong First Nation) and Yvonne Bedard (Haudenosaunee, Six Nations), whose successful claims against 12(1)b in the lower courts were contested by the federal government at the Supreme Court of Canada. The Supreme Court ruled in favour of the government and overturned Indigenous women's victories in the courts in 1973.

of living in an Indian community, the emotional ties to home, family, friends and neighbours, and the loss of identity" (UNCHR, "Lovelace v. Canada" 1981).

Embarrassed, and compelled by international law (and by 1985, with the domestic establishment of Section 15. Canada's equality rights section in the Charter of Rights and Freedoms) Canada made legal remedy. But the amendment implemented by the government, C-31: The Act to Amend the Indian Act (1985) assured to some extent the re-instatement of gender inequality rather than its removal. On the one hand, from 1985 forward, the Act ostensibly treats female and male individuals with status "the same" in terms of registration. On the other hand, the amendment inscribes residual and generational discrimination through "the second-generation cut-off rule," since the grandchildren of a woman who "married out" prior to 1985—unlike the grandchildren of a man—would be ineligible for status and (thus, likely) band membership. The effects of discriminatory policy are mapped through matrilineal heritage. The Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples (RCAP) denounced the 1985 Indian Act's perpetuation of sex discrimination. Also the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), and the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR) have all criticised Canada's persistent registration discrimination against Aboriginal women ("Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada" 2010: 16).

3.3 Compulsive Repetitions and the Dishearteningly Familiar: Further Inequality for Indigenous Women

In protest against legislation meant to redress gross discrimination against Indigenous women under the Act, Sharon McIvor (member of the Lower Nicola First Nation, law professor, human rights activist, and feminist) initiated action. Ineligible for status prior to 1985, post C-31 she petitioned the Registrar and was informed she would be granted 6(2) status but could confer no status to her son,

⁸Under C-31, there are two classes of registration, 6(1) and 6(2), based on having one or both registered parents. The children of women who married out pre-1985 and had status restored under C-31 were granted 6(2) status; 6(2) registrants cannot pass status to their children per se—unless the other parent has status also, whereas the children of men who married out before 1985 retained 6(1)—full—status. See the McIvor/Grismer (2010) petition to the ICCPR for more discussion of the gendered implications of the 1985 amendment. Further, C-31 (and its successor, C-3) produced new fears of the disappearance of 'Indian' altogether with receding registration as an ultimate fulfilment of the government's original assimilation directive. Indeed, C-31 has been named the "Abocide Bill": "Like genocide, it refers to the extermination of a people; in this case, the extermination not of Indians per se, but of their status as Aboriginal people" (Daniels 1998). It is important to note also that various Indigenous groups contest the government's right to taxonomize citizenship; participants at the Union of Ontario Indians (UOI) 2007 conference, "E-Dbendaagzijig (Those Who Belong)" have insisted on the fundamental right of Indigenous peoples' self-definition (Cannon 2014: 35).

Jacob Grismer. Later, the Registrar reconsidered her case and assessed her son would have 6(2) status but could not on his own confer status to his children. Simply: had McIvor been a man, her children and grandchildren would have status. McIvor and Grismer challenged C-31before the British Columbia Supreme Court, alleging discrimination contrary to S. 15 of the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms. Decision was reached in June 2007 and established a resounding victory for the plaintiffs and indeed widely for Aboriginal women and their descendants. Madam Justice Ross declared the C-31 provisions unconstitutional and that:

the evidence of the plaintiffs is that the inability to be registered with full 6(1)(a) status because of the sex of one's parents or grandparents is insulting and hurtful and implies that one's female ancestors are deficient or less Indian than their male contemporaries. The implication is that one's lineage is inferior. The implication for an Indian woman is that she is inferior, less worthy of recognition (qtd. in Barker 2008).

The trial judge struck down S.6 of the Act and required a remedy that would restore status to women under the same section as male Indians, and see their male and female descendants also entitled to registration under the same section (Cannon 2014: 32); too, their grandchildren would be entitled to status. Reaction was inevitable, as Cannon (2014: 32) explained,

The *McIvor* decision stood at trial to increase the status of the Indian population, a prospect that has never been in the vision of the coloniser. Not surprisingly, then Minister of Indian Affairs Jim Prentice was quoted as saying that his government would appeal the decision just one week after it was delivered (Cannon 2014: 32).

The appeal case was scheduled before the B.C. Court of Appeal approximately 4 months *after* the federal government's residential schools' apology (of June 11 2008)—an apology hailed as inaugurating Canada's era of reconciliation and which recognised, it said, Canada's perpetration of deep harm in removing Aboriginal children "from [their] rich and vibrant cultures" (AANDC 2008).

In October 2009, the B.C. Court of Appeal in the *McIvor v. Canada* case rendered its decision, significantly stripping the earlier judgement of its broad implications for justice. ¹⁰ The Court of Appeal ruled, as the McIvor and Grismer (2010) complaint contends, that "Canada can continue discriminating in favour of

⁹The government of Canada argued to the trial judge that "infringement of the applicants' rights was justified in light of the broad objectives of the 1985 amendments to the Indian Act. The Government contended that the amendments represented a policy decision that was entitled to deference because it was made after extensive consultation, and represented the outcome of an exercise in balancing all affected interests" ("Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada" 2010: 58; emphasis added). Certainly at stake was critical resource allocation by the federal government for individuals entitled to status return.

¹⁰For more explanation of the 2009 decision, see Verwaayen 2013.

male lineage descendants so long as their superior status was merely *preserved* by the 1985 Act and not *improved*" ("Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada": 73) 11

In response to the Appeal ruling, McIvor and Grismer sought leave to the Supreme Court of Canada, the last domestic resort for appeal. On November 5, 2009, this petition was refused, without explanation ("Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada" 2010: 29).

Bill C-3 is the legislation established by the federal government of Canada in response to the 2009 Appeal decision (which, while narrowing the victory established by the trial ruling nevertheless determined aspects of Canada's registration provisions in violation, on the basis of sex, of Section 15 of the *Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms*). C-3 received royal assent in December 2010; note the temporal relationship between the legislation becoming law and Canada's signing onto the Declaration. ¹²

Although the short title of C-3 is "Gender Equity in Indian Registration Act," the bill's full title is, more tellingly, the "Act to Promote Gender Equity in Indian Registration by responding to the Court of Appeal for British Columbia Decision in McIvor v. Canada." The full title belies the 'equity' of its shorthand and more commonly referenced nomenclature and, too, of government discourse on the bill's intentions and effects. In fact, the full title reveals that the bill's intention is neither to address systemic discrimination nor to achieve gender equity. It sets out only to 'respond' to the watered-down legal requirements determined by the appellate court with a goal to merely 'promote' gender equity not necessarily achieve it. This demonstrates a rhetorical performance mirroring the government's insistence on the Declaration as an aspirational-only document.

In fact, C-3 continues to support rather than eradicate sex discrimination in registration; examples of unjust exclusion include, as McIvor and Grismer indicate, "the grandchildren of status women and non-status men who were unmarried; the female child of a status man and a non-status woman who were unmarried; and the grandchildren born prior to September 4, 1951 (the date of the double mother rule) who are the descendants of women who married out" ("Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada", 2010: 30). Perhaps most starkly, "C-3 will only grant s. 6(2) status, and never s. 6(1)(a) status to the grandchildren of Aboriginal women who married out, notwithstanding that grandchildren born prior to April 17, 1985 to status men who married out are eligible for s. 6(1)(a) status" ("Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada" 2010: 30). As Cannon outlines, C-3 "does not eradicate the 'second generation cut-off.' It merely suspends it for one generation, so that it is now the great-grandchildren of out-marrying women (but not of men) who face

¹¹This is an especially ironic form of logic, given the government's decision to name C-3 an 'equity' rather than 'equality' bill—since 'equity' is, by definition, meant to progressively *correct* for historical oppression.

¹²As Benjamin, Preston, and Léger remind us, while a Declaration is not legally binding, it *is* intended to guide governments in understanding and acting for Indigenous rights—and should "help shape the development of future law and policy" (2010: 60; emphasis added).

ongoing legal assimilation" (Cannon 2014: 26). Further, as Cannon argues, "for any child of an out-marrying woman to become a Section 6(1) Indian today...he or she must have children...This part of the new legislation is not only troublesome in light of the history of institutionalised heterosexism, it is also puzzling" (2014: 35). Pam Palmater, too, writes of the lived consequences of C-3 in relation to longer histories of government policy:

The state continues with its policy of assimilation by taking our children from us on many different levels. They take them from us physically through child welfare agencies, over-representation in prisons, and they take them from us legally and politically through the Indian Act's exclusionary status and membership provisions. This sends a clear signal to our children that they are not a part of their community or Nation and that they are not equal even within their own families. This often has the effect of removing them from their cultural context and source of meaning for life. Under Bill C-3, my own children, Mitchell and Jeremy, are denied Indian status and thus their band membership not because they are less Indigenous than their cousins, but because my grandmother was a woman. On some First Nations, no band membership means you can't live on reserve and will be evicted. In that way, our brothers and sisters and children could even be physically prevented from being with their family.... We cannot continue to allow our children to be the casualties of this war to assimilate us (2013).

In response to federal opposition and the foreclosure of protection under Canadian law, Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer, with the Council of Gwen Brodsky their principal attorney, took their case against C-3 to the UNCHR. Their 2010 petition contends that "The State party has thus been aware for many years of the concerns of human rights treaty bodies regarding continuing sex discrimination in its registration scheme. The State party can have no doubt that the current legislative scheme is incompatible with its international human rights obligations" (Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada 2010: 44). Indeed, there is a compulsive repetition of traumatic colonial histories: their appeal invokes the very same ICCPR articles as the Lovelace case launched 3 decades ago:

Article 26, which enshrines the right of all persons to equality before the law and to the equal protection of the law without any discrimination on the basis of sex; Articles 2(1), 3 and 27, which together guarantee the equal rights of men and women to the enjoyment of their culture, without discrimination based on sex; Article 2(3)(a), which guarantees the right to an effective remedy for violations of rights recognised in the ICCPR (Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada 2010: 6).

3.4 Conclusions: What's 'Missing' in Government Systems of Conferral, Consultation and Collaboration

Five years later, the UNCHR has not arrived at a decision on the McIvor case. Meanwhile, violence against Indigenous girls and women in Canada has reached epidemic levels. Recently the RCMP identified these numbers at approximately

1224 missing and murdered Indigenous women since 1980 (Smith 2015). This demography of violence is grossly disproportionate and is not only interpersonal but connected to institutional-structural apparatuses: the structural violence against Indigenous girls and women through intersecting operations of racism and sexism, including through government laws and practices around status provisions and concomitant dislocation from Indigenous communities by status denial¹³ and dispossession from community networks and culture. Despite calls from the UN, First Nations leaders and women's groups, the government's opposition parties,¹⁴ and, the TRC Final Report, the government continued to refuse a national inquiry. Less than a year ago (17. 12. 2014) Harper said in an interview that "it isn't really high on our radar." In another interview, in an insensitive turn of phrase, he stated that: "the issue has been studied to death" (qtd. in Onstad).

The mythological story Canada writes of itself as a nation of peace, rights, and fairness¹⁵ must be juxtaposed with its historical and ongoing practices of profound structural discrimination—and ultimately what must be urged is movement away from aspirational-only goals and objectionable actions to actionable objectives and materialised realities, in a legal, social, cultural, political 'accounting' that allocates appropriate resources, redresses historical wrongs with fair and just restitution, and establishes future policy in line with international human rights standards. As stated in TRC's Final Report: "A critical part of this process [for *reconciliation*, *peace*, *justice*] involves... *following through with concrete actions that demonstrate real societal change*" (2015: 16; emphasis added).

¹³This claim (which challenges popular media insistence on violence against Indigenous women as fundamentally tied to family violence; see Smith 2015) is supported in the recent TRC Final Report, which specifically identifies "discriminatory practices against women related to band membership and Indian status" as among significant precipitating factors in the epidemic of missing and murdered Indigenous women (2015: 188). The Report urgently supports calls for national public inquiry.

¹⁴The new PM Justin Trudeau, has promised to call a national inquiry in response to this issue. See Maloney (2015). Further, Sharon McIvor, in her presentation before the UNCHR July 2015, addressed the catastrophic number of murdered and missing Indigenous women; she spoke to the recognition of Canada's record of failure on this issue in relation to calls for an inquiry in both 2015 reports of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR) and the CEDAW Committee ("Sharon McIvor Delivers" 2015).

¹⁵See, for example, Paulette Regan (2010). Regan suggests that most Canadians buy into the Canadian "peacemaker myth"—wherein European settlement into Canada, unlike in the story of US frontier violence, is understood as a practice of negotiation, with officers of the Crown arriving here as "neutral arbiters of British [and Christian] law and justice" bringing "peace, order, good government and Western education" (83)—but, as Regan suggests, this idea of benevolent gift is itself a narrative of violence, whose contemporary neo-colonial return comes in the guise of the reconciliation project; the myth functions as an alibi for our real roles as perpetrators (2010: 106).

References

- Benjamin, C.; Preston, J.; Léger, M., 2010: "The UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples: Partnerships to Advance Human Rights", in: Davis, L. (Ed.): Alliances: Re/Envisioning Indigenous-Non-Indigenous Relationships (Toronto: University of Toronto Press): 57–68.
- Calliou, S., 1995: "Peacekeeping Actions at Home: A Medicine Wheel for Peacekeeping Pedagogy", in: Battiste, M.; Barman, J. (Ed.): First Nations Education in Canada: The Circle Unfolds (Vancouver, BC: UBC Press): 47–72.
- Cannon, M.J, 2014: "Race Matters: Sexism, Indigenous Sovereignty, and McIvor", in: *Canadian Journal of Women and the Law*, 26,1: 23–50.
- Davis, L., (Ed.), 2010: Alliances: Re/Envisioning Indigenous-Non-Indigenous Relationships (Toronto: University of Toronto Press).
- Henderson, J.; Wakeham, P., 2009: "Colonial Reckoning, National Reconciliation? Aboriginal Peoples and the Culture of Redress in Canada", in *English Studies in Canada*, 35,1: 1–26.
- Regan, P., 2010: Unsettling the Settler Within: Indian Residential Schools, Truth Telling, and Reconciliation in Canada (Vancouver: UBC Press).
- Simpson, L., 2011: Dancing On Our Turtle's Back: Stories of Nishnaabeg Re-Creation, Resurgence and a New Emergence (Winnipeg, Man: Arbeiter Ring).
- Verwaayen, K., 2013: "Losing/Standing Ground as We Speak: Land, Nation, and Indigenous Women's Testimony in Canada's Acts of Abocide", in: Zeitschrift für Kanada-Studien/Journal of Canadian Studies 62: 78–97.

Internet Sources

- Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development Canada, 2010: "Canada's Statement of Support on the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples".
- Aboriginal Affairs and Northern Development Canada, 2008: "Statement of Apology to Former Students of Indian Residential Schools"; at: www.aadnc-aandc.gc.ca/eng/1100100015644/1100100015649 (1 January 2012).
- Barker, B., 2008: "Any Indian Woman Marrying Any Other Than an Indian, Shall Cease to be Indian: Sharon McIvor's fight for Gender Equality in the Indian Act", in: *Briarpatch Magazine*; at: http://briarpatchmagazine.com/articles/view/any-indian-woman-marrying-any-other-than-an-indian-shall-cease-to-be-indian (20 May 2012).
- Chrisjohn, R.; Wasacase, Tanya, 2009: "Half-Truths and Whole Lies: Rhetoric in the 'Apology' and the Truth and Reconciliation Commission".
- Daniels, H.W., 1998: "Bill C-31: The Abocide Bill—Introduction", in: Congress of Aboriginal Peoples.
- "Full Text of Peter Mansbridge's Interview with Stephen Harper," in: *CBC News*, 17 December, 2014; at: http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/full-text-of-peter-mansbridge-s-interview-with-stephen-harper-1.2876934 (10 October 2015).
- Government of Canada, 2014: "Canada's Statement on the World Conference on Indigenous Peoples Outcome Document".
- Government Bill, 40th Parliament, 3rd Session, March 3, 2010—March 26, 2011: "Act to Promote Gender Equity in Indian Registration", at: www.parl.gc.ca/LegisInfo/BillDetails.aspx?Bill= C3&Language=E&Mode=1&Parl=40&Ses=3 (10 October 2013).
- Maloney, R., "Harper Reportedly Denies Saying MMIW Inquiry Wasn't High On 'Radar'", in: *The Huffington Post Canada*, 14 September 2015; at: http://www.huffingtonpost.ca/2015/09/14/harper-missing-murdered-indigenous-women_n_8136604.html (14 September 2015).
- Nagy, R., 2013: "Honouring Treaty and Gender Equality".

Native Women's Association of Canada, "NWAC's Response to the Special Committee on Violence Against Indigenous Women (SCVAIW)", March 26 2014.

- Onstad, K., "The Chatelaine Q&A: Prime Minister Stephen Harper. On Child Care, the Economy and Why Some Women Might Have Trouble Attaining Positions of Leadership", in: *Chatelaine* 14 September, 2015 at: http://www.chatelaine.com/living/politics/election-2015-the-chatelaine-qa-prime-minister-stephen-harper (15 September 2015).
- Palmater, P., 2013: "Matnm Tel-Mi'kmawi: I'm Fighting for My Mi'kmaw Identity", in: *The Canadian Journal of Native Studies*, 33, 1.
- Radia, A., "Yahoo! Exclusive: AFN runner-up Pam Palmater Accuses PM of Trying to Break Up Communities", in: *Yahoo! News*, 27 December, 2012; at: https://ca.news.yahoo.com/blogs/canada-politics/yahoo-exclusive-afn-runner-pam-palmater-accuses-pm-144833734.html (28 December 2012).
- Scheinin, M., n.d., "Indigenous Peoples' Land Rights Under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights".
- "Sharon McIvor Delivers Fafia Statement in The UN Human Rights Committee July 6, 2015," in: Canadian Feminist Alliance for International Action 07/07/2015; at: http://fafia-afai.org/en/sharon-mcivor-delivers-fafia-statement-in-the-un-human-rights-committee-july-6-2015 (8 August 2015).
- "Sharon McIvor and Jacob Grismer V. Canada: Communication Submitted for Consideration Under the First Optional Protocol to The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights", 2010: 1–83; at: http://povertyandhumanrights.org/wpcontent/uploads/2011/08/McIvorApplicantsPetition1.pdf (5 May 2014).
- Smith, J.: 2015: "RCMP Review on Missing, Murdered Women" in: *TheStar.com*, 19 June 2015. Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada (TRC), 2015: "Honouring the Truth, Reconciling for the Future: Summary of the Final Report of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Canada," at: http://www.trc.ca/websites/trcinstitution/index.php?p=890 [click: "Executive Summary"] (8 August 2015).
- UNCHR, 1981: "Lovelace v. Canada", in: University of Minnesota Human Rights Library; at: http://www1.umn.edu/humanrts/undocs/session36/6-24.htm (8 February 2012).
- United Nations Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner, n.d.: "International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights"; at: http://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx (10 September 2014).
- United Nations Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues, n.d.: "Historical Overview," at: http://undesadspd.org/IndigenousPeoples/DeclarationontheRightsofIndigenousPeoples/HistoricalOverview.aspx (5 May 2014).